Minutes of the MVCC PA Executive Board

February 5, 2003

APPROVED March 5, 2003

1. Present: Board members Pres. Ellis Searles, Past Pres. Bill Perrotti, Marie Czarnecki, Mike Donaruma, Colleen Kehoe-Robinson, Gene Militello, Luther Reidel, Dennis Rahn, Mike Sewall, and Jim Smrtic. Also Newsletter Editor Cynthia Villanti, Webmaster Deb Otis, Trust Fund Chair Paul Halko, and guest Margaret Partyka. Sam Drogo and Art Friedberg were absent due to illness.
1.
Approval of 12/5/02 minutes:



1st Dennis Rahn



2nd Gene Militello


Carried unanimously.

2.  Report on Union/Community Counselor Training (Margaret Partyka)

Margaret thanked the Executive Board for allowing her and Beverly Quist to attend the training put on by the CNY Labor Agency. She stressed that the program was geared to working people. The nine-week training provided information on available resources and services, including the Greater United Way, YWCA Crisis Services, Consumer Credit Counseling, Neighborhood Child Care, Hospice, Addictions, VESID, Family Issues, and Disabilities. Materials from the sessions will be housed in the library so that individuals may access them privately. PAnorama and the PA Website will let people know they are available. Margaret has also agreed to serve as a contact person for various agencies. Beverly Quist will also be approached to ask if she is interested in serving likewise. The attendees received a Labor Council Certificate of Completion.

3.  President’s report

a) LAP

PAnorama will report the survey results. The team has received checks totalling $9,000 so far. The team is submitting a report to get funding restored and expects to obtain an additional $4,000.

b) NYSUT Legislative Reception (1/27)

Pres. Searles and Mike Sewall attended and met with Senators and Assembly members. The governor was absent.

c) NYSUT Higher Ed. Council (1/3-4, 2/6)

The meeting originally scheduled in NYC for January was canceled due to a storm when Pres. Searles had already traveled as far as Albany. It has been rescheduled for 2/6. Pres. Searles will attend.

d) NYSUT Community Conference Planning Committee (2/7)

Pres. Searles will attend.

e) NYSUT Luncheon (CC presidents, local presidents) (2/14)

Pres. Searles will attend. Pres. Schafer will not attend. He said the only reason is that he will be in Florida. The presidents plan to do mutual lobbying.

f) RA (4/3-5); Local Presidents’ Conference (4/2-3)

· Mike Sewall, Bill Perrotti, and Pres. Searles will attend. Because the conference is in Washington, we are likely to go over budget.

Motion to move funds from other conference lines to cover additional amount for a total expenditure up to $1,500:

1st Mike Sewall

2nd Bill Perrotti

Carried unanimously.

Pres. Searles will report to the board on the amount used. 

· Cynthia Villanti will also attend as Chair of the NYSUT Distance Ed. Committee. NYSUT will pay her way.

g) AFT Higher Ed Conference (4/11-13)

This conference in Atlanta is a very good opportunity to network on a national level. The HECAS (Higher Ed Contract Analysis) disk is distributed, which we used to do research for our latest contract negotiations.

Motion to move up to $900 from the regional conference line for Pres. Searles to attend:

1st Dennis Rahn

2nd Bill Perrotti

Carried unanimously.

h) HECAS

We submitted a copy of our contract to be included in the newest edition.

i) Martin Luther King Luncheon (1/20)

Cynthia Villanti, Bill Perrotti, and Pres. Searles attended.

j. Local President’s Council (1/16)

Pres. Searles attended. This deals with mostly K-12 issues. Dedee Giffune of the BOCES local is the Political Action Committee Coordinator.

k) CNY Labor Council (12/19/02)

Pres. Jim Moore resigned to devote more time to his CSEA local. The new president is Pat Costello, who organized the Coaches vs. Cancer dinner.

l) AFL-CIO Scholarship

Application deadline is April 15. A student with a parent or guardian affiliated with the AFL-CIO is eligible. More information will appear in PAnorama.

m) Mohawk Valley Builders Exchange dinner (12/9/02)

Pres. Searles and Bill Perrotti attended this coalition of trades unions event.

n) Correspondence

· Former PA leader Dave Ahola wrote a “fan letter,” saying he enjoys reading PAnorama and applauding the increased political and civic range of PA involvement.

· Pres. Paul Krukar of Local 653, representing the Divine Brothers Workers, wrote, thanking us for our holiday donation to the striking workers.

· Pres. Schafer wrote, thanking the PA for the PA Scholarship, acknowledging the considerable efforts of the PA on behalf of the College, and offering his assistance.

4. Treasurer’s report

Mike Donaruma:

· Distributed copies of the formal audit response he has prepared in conjunction with the President and Past President in accordance with the discussion and authorization by the Executive Board at the Dec. 5, 2002 meeting. The audit response was approved by general acclamation.

· Reported that 1099s were issued for those receiving honoraria.

· Requested that all committee chairs start planning next year’s budget. The Secretary reminded the chairs to consider their postage requirements.

· Suggested the board consider whether the AFT dues increase should be absorbed by the Fund Balance. The board needs to decide on a reserve amount. 

· Advised the board that the budget should be in place by May.

Pres. Searles said that the March Executive Board meeting should be devoted to a budget workshop. The Treasurer asked chairs to send their “wish lists” to him so that he can prepare a draft for the March meeting.

5. New Business

a) NYSUT Higher Ed Member of the Year 

Mike Sewall suggested that George Searles be nominated for the NYSUT Higher Ed Member of the Year Award, which will be presented at the RA.


Motion to nominate George Searles:


1st Mike Sewall


2nd Bill Perrotti


Carried unanimously.

6. Committee reports


a) Benefits Fund - Chair Paul Halko reported: 

· The Fund received the first payment from the College in the amount of $27,848.33. The Trustees authorized the Fund Treasurer to start a bank account. 

· The Trustees will be ready shortly to sign the Trust Document prepared by Mel Pizer of Blippman and King through NYSUT Legal.

· The Trustees are setting up a budget and looking into benefits to suit everyone.

Pres. Searles commended the chair on the great job he is doing staying on top of details.

b) Community Outreach - Chair Luther Reidel reported: 

There is an event planned for each month:

· Feb. 22 - Heart Run and Walk

E-mail will go out announcing the PA team participation in America’s Greatest Heart Run and Walk. Brochures and entry forms will appear in PAnorama. Contact person: Luther Reidel.

· March 2 - Thea Bowman Bowlathon

Also promoted by E-mail and in PAnorama. Contact person Bill Hysell.

· April - Ted Moore Run/Walk.

More information to come.


c) Education and Training - Chair Jim Smrtic reported:

He is considering a presentation on the new contract and asked Dennis Rahn if he and Sam Drogo would be able to do this two weeks from today. Dennis said that dates would depend upon current negotiations, which he will report on today, provided by a clause in the contract permitting negotiations on class size, load and advisement. Dennis will let Jim know about availability.

d) Grievance - Chair Dennis Rahn reported:

· Active - a faculty member was not paid over the summer for teaching three courses. Investigation revealed that this type of situation is more pervasive than one can imagine. Deals have been made in which faculty do not get paid. Pres. Schafer contacted Pres. Searles to discuss this grievance. Subsequently, Pres. Searles, Pres. Schafer, Dennis Rahn, and Jerry Brown met and agreed to negotiate a settlement to the grievance.

· There have been numerous questions on evaluation.

e) Negotiations- Co-chair Dennis Rahn reported:

The PA has finally received a copy of the contract with signatures by the county. Pres. Searles said that a copy will appear on the website, and NYSUT will make copies. Also we can look into making pocket-sized copies.

f) Internal Communications/ Research and Records - Cynthia Villanti and RR Chair Colleen Kehoe Robinson reported:

· www.mvccpa.org 

Cynthia Villanti demonstrated the newly revised PA website. Internal Communications teamed up with Research and Records for this project. Colleen Kehoe-Robinson, Norma Christman, Debbie Otis, Bill McGowan, Nick Drogo, and Cynthia Villanti have been hard at work on creating a new online database as part of the site. The database will include a secure password for authorized users, who will be able to access information, such as name, e-mail, home mailing address, primary campus, PA status (retiree, active, new, agency fee payer, PA committees). Members will have general access to other areas and will be able to access addresses for county legislators, state senators, and state assembly representatives.

· A new PAnorama will be out shortly.

g) Member Services - Gene Militello reported:

· We need a system for contacting new hires. 

Pres. Searles said she would contact Toni Carbone to request she regularly send Gene a copy of the College Board agenda, which will include names of new hires.

· The Treasurer is the one who will know when an agency fee payer has signed up. He will need to communicate the new member list to the board.

h) Political Action - Chair Mike Sewall reported:

· The Basketball Social event with the county legislators had a low turnout, possibly because it was a Saturday. Nevertheless, Mike felt the overture to the county was a positive gesture. County Executive Ralph Eannace attended.

· NYSUT Lobby Days in Albany (2/24-25)

Pres. Searles, Mike Sewall, and Bill Zogby plan to attend. Mike also sent a note out to the PAC to see if others are interested in joining them. Mike is setting up appointments with individual legislators.

· Educators Meet Legislators will be every 3rd meeting of the County Board of Legislators. The PA now has a clearly recognized presence at the legislature.

· The NYSUT Committee of 100 will lobby on March 10-11 in Albany. Mike Sewall will participate.

7. New Business contd.


a) Benefits Trust Fund Trustee Terms

Motion: We authorize the creation of terms for the MVCCPA Benefits Trust Fund Trustees, 2 (two) 2-year two-year) terms and 3 (three) 3-year (three-year) terms initially, to be followed by 3-year (three-year) terms for Trustees appointed subsequently. Which of the newly appointed trustees will serve each of these terms shall be agreed upon by the Trustees at their next meeting. The PA President shall have a 2-year (two-year) term coinciding with the term of office.

1st Dennis Rahn

2nd Gene Militello

Carried unanimously.

b) Pres. Searles recommends the Board consider a modification to the Constitution to make the Benefits Chair a member of the Executive Board. 

c) Bill Perotti recommends the Board consider a modification to the Constitution to change the voting status of the past president from non-voting to voting.

The meeting was adjourned by unanimous consent.

Addendum by e-mail:

Motion: that the PA donate $500 this year to sponsor the Ted Moore Run/Walk and that this sponsorship and expenditure become a permanent part of our annual outreach budget.
1st Dennis Rahn






2nd Bill Perrotti 



Respectfully submitted,
Motion carried.



Marie B. Czarnecki, Secretary
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